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Abstract 
    Background: Mental disorders have a high prevalence and significant burden among all health conditions across the world and in 
Iran. Therefore, some targets in the field of mental health and substance and alcohol use prevention have been included in the National 
Action Plan for Prevention and Control of Non-communicable Diseases and Related Risk Factors.  
    Methods: Keeping in mind the key priorities, important strategies have been considered for attaining the main targets in this field. 
These strategies fall under four categories of governance, prevention and reduction of risk factors, health care, and surveillance, and 
monitoring and evaluation strategies.  
   Conclusion: The success of mental health and substance and alcohol use prevention programs in Iran can be partly related to the 
evidence-based approach adopted and also to the commitment of high-rank officials of the Ministry of Health and Medical Education to 
the principal strategy of increasing access to the general population to basic mental health services, among all other non-communicable 
diseases. 
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Introduction 
Mental disorders have a high prevalence and significant 

burden among all health conditions. There is an estimated 
total of 792 million individuals (10.7%) suffering from 
mental disorders in the world (1). Mental and substance-
related disorders contribute to 7% of disability-adjusted life 
years (DALY) and 19% of years lost with disability (YLD) 

(2). 
The results of the Iranian national burden of disease study 

published in 2014 by Forouzanfar et al. show that major 
depressive disorder accounts for 6.3% of DALY and ranks 
fourth after ischemic heart diseases (9.1%), low back pain 
(9%) and road accidents (7.3%) (3).  
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↑What is “already known” in this topic: 
Mental disorders have a significant burden and also a 
bidirectional relationship with NCDs. The mental health 
program in Iran has been running as a component of the NCD 
program. Its prominent goal is to promote access to basic mental 
health services through the coverage of the PHC network.   
 
→What this article adds: 

Primary mental health services should be active and 
comprehensive to promote case-finding at the PHC level. 
Sufficient empowerment of service providers will lead to high-
quality service delivery. Clear definition of referral pathways 
and feedback loops from the GPs to the specialized care level is 
considered a gap needed to be approached in the future.  

 

 [
 D

O
I:

 1
0.

47
17

6/
m

jir
i.3

6.
17

1 
] 

 [
 D

ow
nl

oa
de

d 
fr

om
 m

jir
i.i

um
s.

ac
.ir

 o
n 

20
23

-0
5-

23
 ]

 

                               1 / 7

https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5336-9499
https://crossmark.crossref.org/dialog/?doi=10.47176/mjiri.36.171
http://dx.doi.org/10.47176/mjiri.36.171
http://mjiri.iums.ac.ir/article-1-7887-en.html


    
 The Mental Health Components of the Iran NCD Program 

 
 

 http://mjiri.iums.ac.ir 
Med J Islam Repub Iran. 2022 (24 Dec); 36.171. 
 

2 

The results of a review study on 174 mental health sur-
veys of  63 countries show a significant prevalence of men-
tal disorders. This study shows that an average of 17.6% of 
the adult population has experienced at least one episode of 
mental disorder in the past 12 months (4). 

The Iranian mental health survey of 2011 on 7886 indi-
viduals ranging from 15 to 64 years old revealed that 23.6% 
of these individuals have suffered from at least one mental 
disorder in the past 12 months (5, 6).  

According to the results of the 2011 Iranian mental health 
survey, the prevalence of substance-related disorders was 
2.44% according to DSM-5 criteria (7). Results of a study 
showed that 5.7% of the Iranian population reported having 
used alcoholic beverages at least once in their lifetime (8). 
The Iranian Drug Control Headquarters of the Islamic Re-
public of Iran reported 2 million and 808 thousand sub-
stance users in the population of Iran in 2017 (9).  

Studies have emphasized the bidirectional relationship 
between non-communicable and mental disorders (10, 11). 
Mental disorders increase the risk of communicable and 
non-communicable diseases and lead to more accidental or 
intentional trauma (12-18). In addition, other diseases may 
lead to mental disorders and this comorbidity can lead to a 
poor prognosis (19-22). Mental disorders such as major de-
pressive disorder may be significantly disabling and pa-
tients might not receive sufficient health care. Studies show 
that approximately 60% of those diagnosed with a mental 
disorder have not received any health care from a general 
practitioner or a mental health specialist (23, 24). 

The 2019 national health survey of the United States 
showed that among 51.5 million individuals diagnosed with 
a mental disorder, 23 million (44.8%) had received mental 
health services in the past year (25). 

One study performed among 2316 patients attending 86 
general practitioners in Belgium showed that a mental dis-
order was only diagnosed for 5.4% of them initially, but 
further assessment showed that 42.5% of these individuals 
had a mental health problem at the time of the study (26). 

In Iran, 65.3% of individuals diagnosed with a mental 
disorder in the past 12 months had not received any treat-
ment. Only 34.7% of individuals with mental disorders had 
used mental health services in the past 12 months, and 
54.7% of them (those who received services) had received 
minimally adequate treatment (5).   

 Regarding the considerable prevalence and burden of 
mental and substance use disorders across the world and 
Iran and their strong relationship with non-communicable 
disorders, there have been major global and national polit-
ical responses taken to approach this issue. One of the most 
important national responses in this field is the inclusion of 
mental health and substance use prevention targets in the 
National Action Plan for Prevention and Control of Non-
communicable Diseases and Related Risk Factors. 

  
Political Response 
Global commitment 
The declaration of Alma-Ata in 1978 is considered a 

milestone in the field of public health. In this declaration, 
establishing a public healthcare system for providing 
healthcare has been introduced as the key to reach “health 

for all,” and the urgency for all governments to take action 
for the promotion of health across the community is under-
scored (27). 

Regarding the increasing rate of prevalence and burden 
of mental disorders, the World Health Organization (WHO) 
chose the theme of World Health Day 2001 related to the 
prevention of discrimination against people with mental 
disorders and published that year’s annual report with the 
slogan of “Mental Health, New Understanding, New Hope” 
(28). 

In 2008, the global strategy for the prevention and control 
of non-communicable disease (NCD) was approved by the 
world health general assembly. This program focused on 
cardiovascular disease, diabetes mellitus, respiratory dis-
ease and cancer and mental disorders were not included in 
its scope (29).  

In 2013, the WHO decided to respond actively to the in-
creasing challenges of countries towards providing for the 
needs of people with mental disorders and developed and 
published the “Mental Health Action Plan” (2013-2020) 
(30). The four main objectives of this plan are enhancing 
the role of governments in moving forward the mental 
health targets, providing comprehensive and integrated 
mental health services for all, improving primary preven-
tion programs in the field of mental health, and strengthen-
ing information systems and research in the field of mental 
health (31). 

In 2016, the Special Session of the United Nations Gen-
eral Assembly (UNGASS) was held to consider the global 
response to the world drug problem. In this meeting, all in-
ternational organizations were invited to contribute to this 
issue. The cooperation of the WHO with the International 
Narcotics Control Board (INCB) was sought to ensure ac-
cess to narcotic drugs for medical conditions while prevent-
ing illicit use and enhancing promotive programs to reduce 
the demand for substances. WHO published an action plan 
in response to the need for technical support from countries 
on this issue (32, 33). 

The global response to the alcohol problem dates back 
forty years ago. In 1979, WHO developed a program to re-
spond to the world alcohol problem and established a rou-
tine database system in 1997. WHO published its first re-
port on the world alcohol problem in 1999, and in the year 
2000, it insisted that alcohol is one of the five risk factors 
for disease in the world. The world health general assembly 
published an action plan on the alcohol problem in 2005 
and a health program was released in this regard in 2010 
(34, 35). 

 
National commitment 
Parallel with the global general health policies, the Is-

lamic Republic of Iran has put many steps forward to de-
velop and expand public health care services for increasing 
access and coverage for the general population, maintain-
ing and promoting mental health, service provision for 
mental disorders, and management of substance use disor-
ders. The first step in this regard was the integration of men-
tal health into primary health care in the second half of the 
1980s, which has been shown to have many health benefits 
especially in rural areas (36, 37).  
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The Fifth Economic, Social, and Cultural Develop-
ment Plan of the Islamic Republic of Iran was published in 
2011. In this plan, special attention was given to health ap-
proaches and the promotion of mental health indicators and 
the battle against substance use (38). 

The National Comprehensive Mental Health plan was de-
veloped and signed by the minister of health and medical 
education in 2012 and was approved in the secretariat of the 
High Council of Health and Food Security in 2018 (39, 40).  

The importance of the promotion of mental health has 
also been mentioned in the general health policies signed 
by the supreme leader of the Islamic Republic of Iran in 
2014 (41). 

The Health Transformation Plan was signed by the pres-
ident in 2014, and mental health and substance use preven-
tion was included among its targets (42). 

In 2015, the National Committee for Prevention and Con-
trol of Non-communicable disease developed the National 
Action Plan for Prevention and Control of Non-communi-
cable Disease in the Islamic Republic of Iran. An innova-
tive aspect of this action plan was the inclusion of mental 
health and substance use prevention targets among all other 
targets (43).  

In the past decade, there have been many governmental 
policies considering the issue of substance use, and many 
activities are performed in this field. The Iran Drug Control 
Headquarters is the main coordinator of substance use pre-
vention programs. This headquarters signed the “Compre-
hensive plan for primary prevention in substance use” in 
2010 to enhance multi-sectoral approaches and interven-
tions for the prevention of substance use. In 2013, the 
“Comprehensive Plan for Treatment and Social Supports in 
substance use” was also drafted and developed (44).  

In 2011, the national action plan for prevention, treat-
ment, harm reduction, and rehabilitation for alcohol con-
sumption was signed based on the Iranian Islamic model. 
This document was also approved by the national commit-
tee for fighting against alcoholic beverages in the Ministry 
of Interior (45). 

 
National Targets and Key Priorities 
The main targets in the field of mental health and preven-

tion of substance and alcohol use included in the National 
Action Plan for Prevention and Control of Non-communi-
cable Disease in the Islamic Republic of Iran are to rela-
tively increase the access to mental health services by 20%, 
and to reduce the mortality due to substance use and alcohol 
consumption by 10% (43). 

One of the key priorities set in the pathway to reaching 
the main targets in the field of mental health and prevention 
of substance and alcohol use is the development and expan-
sion of mental health services with a focus on primary pre-
vention and promotion programs. Capacity building among 
health staff in the primary healthcare system to timely detect 
problems and treat disorders and effectively refer cases to 
specialized services is of utmost importance. In addition, in-
creasing the access and coverage of mental health and pre-
vention of substance and alcohol use services in the subur-
ban marginal zones and providing services for the groups 
with social risk factors and other vulnerable groups are the 

main priorities. Increasing the mental health literacy of the 
general population is also considered a key priority (42). 

 
Multi-sectoral approach and structure 
High-level policy documents obligate multisectoral col-

laborations so much so that the different governmental sec-
tors have to move forward according to their contents and 
perform their share of activities in the field of health. The 
significance of the Comprehensive Mental Health Action 
Plan in 2012 by the minister of health was an important step 
in enhancing multisectoral collaboration in mental health. 
This program was established in the medical universities in 
2013 and was performed with the help of other governmen-
tal sectors at the national level. In 2018, this program was 
approved in the main commission of the secretariat of the 
Higher Council of Health and Food Security (46). 

To reach the main targets of the health system in the field 
of substance use prevention and treatment, multiple gov-
ernmental sectors need to collaborate and the main coordi-
nator in this field is the Drug Control Headquarters of the 
Islamic Republic of Iran. The Ministry of Health is a mem-
ber of the secretariat of this headquarters and follows its 
programs in the sub-committees of reducing demand, de-
veloping community involvement, fighting against supply, 
research and education, provincial committees and the par-
liament committee. 

 
Move to Action 
Responsibilities 
Assessments done after the integration of mental health 

services into the primary healthcare system showed that 
this program was successful in rural areas but had problems 
such as poor access to services in urban areas, and this was 
indeed a great challenge (47). 

There have been many rationales to explain the lack of 
success of the mental health integration program in urban 
areas. One of these rationales is the changing pattern of 
population. Official data from the national population and 
housing census show that the urban population has risen 
from 33% in 1960 to above 74% in 2016. This has led to 
the movement of the rural population to urban areas, the 
development of small cities and the formation of marginal 
urban areas without proper health and treatment infrastruc-
ture (48, 49). The other rationale is the changing pattern of 
diseases in the world and Iran. Throughout the past three 
decades, there has been a general shift from infectious dis-
eases to chronic non-communicable diseases such as cardi-
ovascular disease, hypertension, diabetes, cancer, psychiat-
ric and substance use disorders and road accidents (50).  

In response to these changes, the Ministry of Health and 
Medical Education started to enhance physical infrastruc-
tures for providing mental health and substance prevention 
services in urban and suburban areas. Another important 
step in this regard was the hiring and placing of mental 
health workers in the primary healthcare system for provid-
ing mental health services alongside general practitioners 
and community health workers. Empowering human re-
sources, revision of educational modules, and development 
of service packages took place. After these infrastructures 
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were established, the service processes were also revised 
and screening for mental health problems became system-
atized. Another novel approach adopted was the integration 
of screening for substance use into primary healthcare ser-
vices.  Brief intervention and cognitive behavioral interven-
tions for substance and alcohol use disorders and referral to 
specialized services are all a component of the primary 
healthcare system now (51). 

 
Main Strategies and activities 
Keeping in mind the key priorities, some important strat-

egies are considered for reaching the main targets in the 
field of mental health and substance use. These strategies 
fall under four categories of governance, prevention and 
reduction of risk factors, health care, and surveillance, 
monitoring, and evaluation strategies (40). 

Governance: Capacity building at the national level 
based on governmental health policies has always been one 
of the main strategies in the path towards reaching our tar-
gets. Advocacy at the level of the “High Council for Health 
and Food Security” and strengthening the provincial and 
district authorities of this council are also among the strat-
egies in this regard. Parallel to advocacy at higher levels, 
enhancing the official structure of the Department for Men-
tal Health and Substance Use in the Ministry of Health at 
national and provincial levels has also been followed. One 
of the health system’s main problems is access to full in-
surance coverage for mental health and substance use treat-
ment services. Therefore efforts to promote insurance cov-
erage of these services are one of the main strategies to 
overcome this obstacle. Involvement of the private sector 
and non-governmental organizations in the field of mental 
health, social health and substance use prevention and treat-
ment along with enhancing multi-sectoral collaborations, is 
also an important strategy. 

Prevention and reduction of risk factors: Increasing the 
knowledge, changing the attitudes and empowerment of the 
general population in the field of mental health and sub-
stance use prevention for enhancing the detection and man-
agement of risk factors for mental disorders in vulnerable 
groups are the main strategies in the field of prevention and 
reduction of risk factors of mental and substance use disor-
ders. The development of alternative activities for sub-
stance use in high-risk groups, enhancing social support 
services for vulnerable groups, and the expansion of com-
munity-based services in neighborhoods, schools, universi-
ties and workplaces are also among strategies for the pre-
vention of substance use disorders. 

Health care: Expansion of physical infrastructures of the 
health system, focusing on urban and suburban marginal ar-
eas for increasing access and coverage of services, and en-
hancing the human resources for providing mental health 
and substance use prevention services along with promot-
ing specialized services in the field of mental health and 
substance use are main strategies in the field of health care. 
Attention is also given to the organization and empower-
ment of health volunteers in this field. Advocacy for in-
creasing the share of mental health and substance use in the 
national budgets is also an important strategy from years 
ago until now. 

Surveillance, monitoring, and evaluation: Designing 
and planning for national surveys to monitor trends of men-
tal disorders and national research to determine service uti-
lization are always on top of our needs in the field of mon-
itoring and evaluation. Enhancing the routine information 
system for common mental disorders and the self-harm and 
suicide registry system are two main strategies in this re-
gard. Enhancing continuous monitoring systems for the in-
tegrated programs, periodic evaluation of the mental health 
and substance use programs, and perhaps the establishment 
of a surveillance system for substance use (focusing on new 
psychoactive substances) are also important. 

 
Implemented programs  
Primary Prevention programs for mental health and 

substance use prevention: In these programs, the main 
strategy is strengthening protective factors and reducing 
risk factors for mental disorders and substance use. Life 
skills training for adults and children and parenting skills 
training for parents performed by mental health workers in 
the format of group sessions in public health centers is one 
of these programs. Study results show that increasing the 
perceived risk of substance use and focusing on its adverse 
effects is one of the main approaches in substance use pre-
ventive interventions. Self-care programs are also provided 
by health volunteers to increase the mental health literacy 
of the general population and change their attitudes toward 
mental health (52). 

Diagnosis and treatment of common mental disorders: 
In this program, individuals who attend health houses in ru-
ral areas and health posts in urban areas are screened for 
mental health problems and suicidal ideas by the commu-
nity health care workers and if needed, are referred to the 
trained general practitioners in rural and urban health cen-
ters. In this program, there is a bidirectional interaction be-
tween the general practitioner and the mental health work-
ers and patients are referred from the general practitioner to 
the mental health worker for non-pharmaceutical and psy-
chological interventions. The general practitioner can also 
refer the patients, based on the type of disorder and severity 
and response to treatment to the psychiatrist or the hospital 
if needed (52). 

Suicide Prevention Program: This program is based on 
the strategies of enhancing the validity of data, increasing 
knowledge among the general population and policy-mak-
ers and enhancing multi-sectoral collaboration, providing 
appropriate service and care for those at risk, maintaining 
the continuity of care, reducing access to lethal means of 
suicide and the management of suicide reporting in the me-
dia. This program has four main components of reporting 
and registering suicide data, detection, and management of 
those at risk, active follow-up of suicide attempters and 
postvention for the survivors of people who have died from 
suicide (52). 

Psychosocial Support in Disasters and Emergencies: 
Psychosocial support in disasters program are activities 
done before, in the midst of and after disasters to reduce the 
psychosocial consequences afterward and to empower the 
affected individuals through primary prevention, early de-
tection and management by mental health professionals. 
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Mental health assessment in the time of the disaster, in-
creasing awareness on mental health issues among the pop-
ulation affected, screening and detecting mental health 
problems, detecting individuals at risk for mental disorders, 
and performing psychological intervention sessions for 
those with acute stress symptoms are the main components 
of this program (52). 

Harm Reduction in substance use: The Ministry of 
Health and Medical Education has established drop-in cen-
ters for harm reduction with the collaboration of the Iranian 
drug control headquarters aiming to reduce the health, so-
cial, and economic consequences of substance use. The ac-
tivities performed during the harm reduction program in-
clude interventions for reducing harm in intravenous sub-
stance users and are not necessarily accompanied by sub-
stance abstinence. One of the most common and serious 
complications of intravenous drug use is the transmission 
of HIV and viral hepatitis. The performance of this program 
has led to a significant reduction in virus transmission. To 
increase the comprehensiveness of harm reduction ser-
vices, low-threshold methadone treatment is also added to 
the service in these centers (52). 

 
Discussion 
Opportunities and challenges 
One of the most valuable opportunities in the field of im-

plementation of mental health programs in Iran was the es-
tablishment of the Higher Council of Health and Food Se-
curity and the specialized working groups under its super-
vision which started at the time of the implementation of 
the Fourth National Development Plan in 2006. In this 
council, there are representatives of all governmental sec-
tors that are somehow related to the issues of health (40).  
Other than that, the health policies signed by the Supreme 
Leader of the Islamic Republic of Iran in 2014 (41) and the 
health-related items in the fifth and sixth national develop-
ment plans (38) are among the main opportunities in the 
field of implementation of mental health programs in Iran. 
Other opportunities include the health-exclusive media, 
non-governmental organizations, and active scientific asso-
ciations in the field of mental health. Many international 
declarations in the field of mental health and the Mental 
Health Action Plan (2013-2020) (30) published by the 
WHO have also been valuable opportunities in this regard.  

It is worth mentioning that although improvement has 
been seen due to the consideration of mental health by gov-
ernmental officials, mental health is still not considered a 
major priority among officials outside the ministry of 
health. The perceived social stigma around mental disor-
ders in the general population and among some officials, 
lack of mental health literacy and existence of superstitious 
beliefs are also among the main obstacles to the expansion 
of mental health programs. Although the private sector is 
increasingly getting involved in the field of mental health, 
there is still not enough dedication among them to investing 
in this field. The private insurance companies still do not 
cover a huge part of the expenses related to inpatient and 
outpatient mental health services, and this is an important 
problem in this field. 

Plan 
Moving towards needs-led services is indeed one of the 

main targets in the expansion and development of mental 
health services in the future. Expansion of service centers 
and increase in the number of service providers for each 
catchment area, improving access of the general population, 
especially regarding the primary prevention programs, and 
also increasing the variety and quality of services alongside 
the usage of new training methods for capacity building are 
also among the most important future targets in this field. A 
50% relative increase in the access of the general population 
to mental health and substance use prevention services is 
listed among the main targets of the National Action Plan 
for Prevention and Control of Non-communicable Disease 
and Related Risk Factors. 

 
Lessons learned 
Throughout the implementation of the mental health pro-

grams and the expansion of services, we have actually been 
learning a lot. We have learned that our services should be 
active rather than passive and comprehensive in nature, and 
periodic local announcements should be given to the gen-
eral population to enhance case-finding in the screening 
process. Gradually, we have come to this solution that it is 
more cost-effective if the majority of services be provided 
at the primary level of care and consequently, service pro-
viders at this level should be trained and retrained and em-
powered enough to provide high-quality care. These ser-
vices ought to be of above-standard quality. One example 
of the need for standard qualification of services is the suc-
cess of the national vaccination program of the primary 
healthcare system, which has proven to maintain its quality 
and therefore, the majority of people prefer to use primary 
care for their children vaccination than to go receive ser-
vices in the private sector. One other very critical issue that 
we have learned a lot from was the fact that referral path-
ways should be clearly defined and feedback should be 
given from the specialized services to the primary care level 
to ensure the quality of care and decrease the cases missed 
to follow-up. At the primary care level, the family physi-
cians should be empowered so that the health and medical 
services and status of the majority of people residing in 
each catchment area be under their supervision. This adds 
up to the quality of care and can ensure a working feedback 
loop.  

 
Conclusion 

The mental health programs of the primary healthcare sys-
tem have been going on as a major national governmentally-
led act and as a component of the National Action Plan for 
Prevention and Control of Non-communicable Diseases and 
Related Risk Factors. Its prominent goal was increasing and 
promoting access to basic mental health services parallel to 
other fields of health through the coverage of the public 
healthcare network in urban and especially marginal subur-
ban areas. The success of these programs can be partly related 
to the evidence-based approach adopted, focusing on the in-
creasing burden of mental illness and substance use in Iran, 
and also to the true commitment of high-rank MOH officials 
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to the principal strategy of increasing access to the general 
population to basic health and mental health services. In the 
future, we must move towards needs-led services and further 
qualitative and quantitative development of them. 
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